RECORD OF CABINET BUSINESS

MEETING HELD ON 17TH JULY, 2001

	
	Agenda Item
	Business



	1.
	Record of Business

(Contact: K.A. Clare,

793 3009)


	AGREED:
THAT the record of the meeting held on 10th July, 2001, be approved.

	2.
	Playing Pitch Assessment

(Contact: A. Rowley,

736 1749)
	The Lead Members for Development Services, Environmental Services and for Education and Leisure submitted a joint report on the Development Plan policy requiring the provision of sports pitches at a national standard of 1.2 hectares per 1000 population.

AGREED:     THAT the report be approved as the basis for future policy in relation to the provision of adequate playing pitches in the City; and that officers investigate what progress may be made regarding the use of existing playing pitches in the City (including school fields).



	3.
	Eccles Town Centre

(Contact: R. Wynne,

793 3750)
	Councillor Barry Warner, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted a report containing an Eccles Town Centre Financial Update.

AGREED:
THAT consideration of the additional funding proposal, in respect of Eccles Town Centre, be deferred.



	4

.
	Worsley and Boothstown Community Action Plan - Feedback

(Contact: T. Backhouse,

793 2206)
	Directors commented on proposals contained in the Boothstown and Worsley Community Action Plan insofar as they affected their directorates.

AGREED:
THAT the comments of Directors, as appended to these minutes, be noted.

	5.


	Arms Length Management Feasibility

(Contact: B. Osborne,

793 1202)
	The Director of Housing Services, and Joanna Holmes of HACAS Chapman Hendy submitted a report and made a presentation on arms length management in respect of Council housing.

AGREED:
THAT the arms length management proposals in respect of Council housing be supported; and that, accordingly, an expression of interest be made to the Government Department concerned.



	6.
	Partnership Arrangements for Persons with Learning Difficulties

(Contact: A. Williams,

793 2200)
	Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Community and Social Services, submitted a report in relation to partnership arrangements for persons with learning difficulties.

AGREED:     (1) THAT a registration application be made, under section 31 of the Health Act 1999, to the Secretary of State for Health in respect of partnership arrangements for people with learning difficulties living in the City.



(2) THAT Councillor Peter Connor be appointed as Chairman of the Integrated Learning Disability Board to be established in October, 2001.

(THESE DECISIONS ARE FOR POLICY COMMITTEE APPROVAL).



	7


	Greater Manchester Connexions Company Limited

(Contact: O. Topping,

793 3404)


	A letter was submitted from the Association of Greater Manchester Authorities inviting the nomination of Directors for the proposed Greater Manchester Connexions Company Limited.

AGREED:
THAT Councillor John Warmisham be nominated to serve as a Director of the proposed Greater Manchester Connexions Company Limited.

(THIS DECISION IS FOR POLICY COMMITTEE APPROVAL).

	8.
	Budget Committee

(Contact: A. Westwood,

793 3200)
	Councillor Joseph Murphy, Deputy Lead Member for Corporate Services, submitted reports which had been considered by the Budget Committee on 11th July, 2001.

AGREED:
THAT the reports be noted; and that (a) a progress report be submitted to the Cabinet, as soon as possible, in respect of reasons for the variations in directorate's expenditure and (b) a through review of the capital programme be undertaken immediately to reduce the over-programming level to a more manageable level.



	9.
	Reviewed Unitary Development Plans

(Contact: M. Sykes,

793 3600)
	The Director of Development Services submitted a report in respect of Reviewed Unitary Development Plans.

AGREED:
THAT the Director of Development Services, following consultation with the Lead Member for Development Services, be authorised to convey the Council's views in respect of the First Deposit Drafts of the Tameside and Warrington Reviewed Unitary Development Plans.

(THIS DECISION IS FOR POLICY COMMITTEE APPROVAL).



	10.
	Deputy Director of Education and Leisure

(Contact: M. Smith,

793 3500)
	AGREED:
THAT the appointment of Mr. S. Smith, of Calderdale, as Deputy Director of Education and Leisure, be confirmed.

(THIS DECISION IS FOR POLICY COMMITTEE APPROVAL).


DIRECTORATE COMMENTS ON THE WORSLEY AND BOOTHSTOWN COMMUNITY ACTION PLAN

Housing Services

The Housing Directorate support the seven key objectives set out in the Community Action Plan.

The Community Action Plan identifies other agencies or other directorates to take the lead on most of these objectives. The Housing Directorate will contribute, where possible, to the achievement of these objectives. In particular we will contribute to community development providing a focus for tenant participation under the overall leadership of the neighbourhood co-ordinator.

The action Plan discourages development on greenfield sites and encourages new affordable hosing for new families and older people on recycled land and brownfield sites. The Plan recognises that this is a long term objective and the Housing and Development Services Directorates are working together to achieve this objective, The Action Plan supports a bid for funding under the Home Office  scheme burglary reduction initiative in Roe Green and Boothstown with the objective of target hardening. Unfortunately this bid was unsuccessful. We will continue with other partners to assess the potential to extend this initiative into other areas. The Housing Directorate will lead this initiative and if the bid is successful the scheme will commence in November, 2001.

Environmental Services

WB1 Review and update plan i.e. environmental priorities identified – litter hotspots, grounds maintenance, overgrown planting, air/noise pollution, dumping (fly tipping) – Development Services, residents groups, local schools, Salford Pride.

This is subject to regular monitoring and responses to requests. Grounds Maintenance is subject to additional funding and discussions on the Green Directory.

WB2 Use the Green Directory to identify priorities for local grounds maintenance.

This is scheduled for the next financial year.

WB3. Encourage better waste management by exploring potential for local 1. Recycling Sites, 2. More “Skip Rounds”

Additional recycling schemes are subject to additional funds as are more skip runs.

Corporate Services
As a support provider to other Directorates, Corporate Services does not directly provide services on an area basis so that none of the proposals are specific to Corporate Services.

However, the Directorate has been involved in many of the initiatives identified in the Plan. The development of the Community Legal Services and the support to Crime and Disorder initiatives is a priority for Legal Services. The provision of ICT training and local information is a prime objective of the City Council’s ICT Policy.

Development Services

Task groups have been established to cover key issues. We have a heavy involvement in the Planning Transport and Environmental Task Group and 4 meetings have been held already with progress being made to address key areas of work under objective 6. We also provide guidance and advice to the Tourism task group which is making good progress.

Objective 2 Tourism

· Work is progressing through the Tourism Task Group and with the support of officers to develop the tourism audit and undertake survey work. On specific projects Development Services is heavily involved in the Steam Coal and Canal project and various surveys have been undertaken to deal with the ochre issue in the canal and the restoration of the Delph (financed by British Coal; involvement by GMGU). The Delph area has been nominated for world heritage status.

· A siltation survey has been undertaken for the Old Warke Dam and a “friends of Old Warke Dam Society” has been formed to continue its promotion. Education and Leisure are involved in progressing further works.

· The Lime Kiln: GMAU have undertaken at the developer’s expense an archeological survey to “locate” the lime kiln and assess its interest/importance and it is now being considered for scheduling as an ancient monument. It lies on private land  and would at this stage be only delivered as part of the redevelopment of the adjacent site for apartments. This remains a contentious application due to the proposed redevelopment (4/5 storey apartments) and as such the lime kiln may not be delivered in its current context. Possible link to Steam Coal and Canal ?

Objective 6 Living Environment

· The task group has been established and its terms of reference and role agreed.

· The task group has met 4 times and the group has concentrated on prioritising issues that have arisen out of an annual environmental and transport report and more recent audits carried out by local groups. Three key items have emerged and work is progressing on resolving them.

1. Worsley Courthouse car park: misuse of the car park and nearby woods and Standfield Centre car park – Community safety issue. Meeting held on site with a variety of agencies and action plan being prepared. Led by Councillor Sheehy.

2. Parking outside schools – Decriminalisation and Police issue in partnership with the 3 schools involved. Task group to be appraised of new “decrim” regime and what it can do. Use decrim powers where appropriate.

3. Traffic congestion on A580: Meeting to be held with Highways Agency in near future to review traffic flows via traffic light controls and difficulties in pedestrian crossing (particularly elderly residents and pram users)

· UDP: Task group and Community Committee to be involved in UDP review. Consultation and meetings on Area Statements to be held in near future prior to UDP deposit in Spring 2002.

· Conservation Areas: issue to raise awareness of stricter controls in conservation areas mainly through published guidance. Can be done but need to target resource to pull guidance together.

· Discourage development on greenfield sites and encourage affordable housing: This is consistent with UDP policy and national planning policy guidance.

Crime Reduction Plan

· Secure by design: We have established a successful protocol with GMP Architectural Liaison Unit to ensure crime and safety issues are designed out at the planning application stage for a range of proposals including housing developments

· Inadequate street lighting: The Task Group has not identified specific sites but want information on who to contact when lights fail – call centre response ?

Education and Leisure

1. The Directorate accepts and endorses the comprehensive range of objectives contained in the Community action Plan and will work with the Community Committee to implement the Plan as far as resources allow.

2. While the Directorate will work to assist and support work towards fulfilling all the objectives, there are several key areas that are particularly relevant to the work of the Education and Leisure Directorate.

3. Local Tourism Strategy

The Arts, Leisure and Community Learning Team is actively working with the Community Committee’s Tourism Task Group and with local businesses to create a Local Tourism Strategy. This strategy includes an economic impact study, audit of attractions and facilities, survey of attitudes to tourism among residents and a visitor survey together with the development of an action plan. The team is also working to resolve a number of issues which have arisen through the evolution of the Tourism Strategy

4. Young People

a) Officers from the Directorate and, in particular, the Youth Service, Sports Development and Early Years teams are working with the Community Committee’s Youth task Group to improve provision and increase opportunities for young people.

b) The Youth Service team is actively contributing to the work of the Youth Task Group in considering implications and recommendations of the audit report on youth provision. This will produce a Local Strategy which is due to be presented to the Community Committee in July 2001. The team is also actively attempting to resolve issues around the re-opening of the youth club at Boothstown Community Centre.

c) The Early Years Team is supporting work to review the Early Years Development Plan, including a review of local resources and gaps in service provision, developing out-of-school activities and highlighting funding opportunities for new activities. In particular, the team is supporting existing childcare provision and the opening of a new parent/toddler group in Roe Green and researching access to play areas. The team played a prominent role in a Children’s Information Day held at Worsley Courthouse and is organising an under – 8s Teddy Bear’s Picnic at Worsley Green on 15th August.

d) The Directorate will continue to work with all schools in the Community to continue to raise levels of achievement.

5 Promote Healthy Active Local Communities

a) The Directorate is promoting schemes to improve health and encourage active lifestyles through a health walks initiative.

b) Officers from the Sports Development Team are assisting local residents to develop local sports – led initiatives.

6 The Education and Leisure Directorate, through the scope of it’s activities, can make a key contribution to the various initiatives that aim to improve health, tackle crime, and build capacity within the community. We will continue to work with the Community Committee, colleagues in other directorates and other agencies in the voluntary sector to help implement the Worsley and Boothstown Community Action Plan.

Personnel Services

Personnel has standing arrangements and dedicated resources to support Community Committees and Neighbourhood Co-ordinators as well as officers working in all areas. The support is in the form of direct training provision, advice/guidance on training issues, advice/guidance to voluntary groups on recruitment and employment and help with the organisation of local conference and other community events.

Specifically Personnel facilitated an event for the Community Committee in August 2000.

With regard to the 2001/02 Action Plan, Personnel will continue to meet its obligation to support the Community Strategy at a local level.

Community and Social Services

The Directorate totally endorses the Community Action Plan and would wish to focus on two particular areas:-

Urging representation, consultation and participation – in this area we will take the lead in broadening the representativeness of the Community Committee and identifying other means by which groups can be brought into the Community Strategy process.

We are also concerned to give priority to promotion of healthy active local communities, especially conscious of the need to help develop the role of the 2 local community centres at Beesley Green and Boothstown.

Another social inclusion issue in the area is the need to identify isolated members of the community. Maybe excluded by virtue of low disposable income or disability, and we are anxious to undertake a piece of work which will identify how engagement with these individuals can be improved, and identify and overcome any issues concerning barriers to service provision.

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/CBTM/CBTM170701.DOC

